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LOCHABER DISTRICT SALMON FISHERY BOARD

CLERK TO THE BOARD:  JON GIBB

Minutes of the Annual Public meeting held on Thursday 15th March 2018 at Alexandra Hotel, Fort William

	Present:
	Michael Mann
	(MM)
	Lochy, Chairman

	
	Jon Gibb
	(JG)       
	Clerk

	
	Davy Gunn
	 (DG)  
	Coe, Angling Club Rep

	In attendance: 
	Grace Henderson
Alan Kennedy
Jim Semple
Iain Donnelly
Diane Baum
David Stewart-Howitt
Jim McKinlay

Alister Sutherland
	(GH)
 (AK)
(JS)

(ID)

(DB)
(DSH)
(JM)  (AS)
	Morar
Ardtornish
Shiel
Angling Club Rep
LFT
Moidart

Leven
Coe




1. Apologies

Apologies for absence were received from Kenneth Knott, Iain Donnelly, Andrew Shaw, Astie Cameron and Allan Henderson.
2. Minutes of last meeting
It was agreed that the minutes be approved as correct.

3. Matters Arising
There were none that would not be raised later.
4. Accounts for 2016/17 to date
JG explained that the increased amount under Sundry Income was due to an RLA project being paid by SSE that had to come through the DSFB accounts due to SSE funding arrangements. The same amount can be seen in the expenditure line going out, under ‘Reimbursement to RLA’.
5. Budgets 2017/18
MM explained that next year’s budget is very similar to this one, albeit with a different levy (see next item). AS queried what ‘Board Members Expenses’ were, and MM explained that these were for his expenses as the Chairman to travel to meetings etc and had been in place for many years.
6. Assessments and Rateable Values.
JG confirmed that the new Rateable Values for fisheries were now in operation and all should have received their notifications. Some present said that they had not received them and JG agreed to send out a list to all Board members the full list of rateable values.
JG explained that the levy would be changing from 71p to 50p as a result of these changes. JS asked why the rateable values had not gone down reflecting their drop in catches but JG said that the Assessor will have looked at the catch on the River Shiel as a whole (ie. both banks) and will have come to a decision on the rental value of that fishery irrespective of whether the proprietor wishes to keep it for personal use or to sell permits for the fishing to tenants.

JG also confirmed that he was aware of one or two RV’s under appeal from proprietors in the region but that there was a small cushion of cash in the budget to allow for any drop in projected income should these appeals succeed.

Finally, JG confirmed that there was an allowance to reimburse full levy to all proprietors of netting stations again in 2018 but this perhaps be looked at again next year once the longer term future of coastal salmon netting is known. DG asked whether this would include the Glencoe netting rights and JG confirmed that it would. MM asked whether the ban would continue beyond the current 3-year moratorium and JG said that he understood that it may well roll over but that this was not yet confirmed.
7.  Annual Report and matters arising
MM thanked JG for his report, the layout of which is prescribed under the new Good Governance requirements. 
JG raised the issue of the recent announcement by Scottish Government of £700,000 of funding for wild salmon fisheries. DB confirmed that much of this would be allocated to stock assessment work and genetic studies for Scottish Government to further understand the current level and make-up of stocks. JG said that £200,000 of this money had been separated off and called the ‘Wild Fisheries Governance Fund’. This is for Boards to merge or for new Boards to be created. £50,000 is available for Boards that wish to merge. JG said that he had contacted the Ness DSFB, with whom a merger had been mooted under the (now scrapped) Fisheries Reform proposals, but the availability of this money had not made them change their mind that they do not wish to merge voluntarily, a view also shared by those present.

8. Salmon Conservation Measures 2018
A lengthy discussion took place about the failings of the conservation model to predict suitable gradings for rivers in 2018. Particular mention was made to the grading of the River Leven which recorded one pink salmon in 2017 and yet had been improved to Grade 1 for 2018 – an example that JG had been able to highlight to MSP’s at a committee evidence session the previous day in the Scottish Parliament. DB explained some of the history and scientific background to the MSS assessment model and also explained that there may be advantages when replying to development applications to having the majority of local rivers as Grade 3. DSH felt however that the model is flawed in its inception and its output bears no relation to reality on the ground. AK felt that Marine Scotland should check with the Board before issuing these gradings to make sure that they did reflect reality. AS said that it had been noted locally that the grading of the River Leven to Grade 1 had appeared just prior to passing of the Leven fish farming application and local people suspected some collusion. JG said that the previous day at the Enquiry he had been able to stress that local anglers had been very responsible for a great many years putting the vast majority of their fish back and that to impose new mandatory sanctions on them was to imply that they were somehow part of the problem. JM confirmed that in spite of the Grade 1 rating for the Leven in 2018, the Kinlochleven AC had agreed to operate a 100% C&R policy this season. JG noted that such responsible behaviour was to be highly commended. 
9. Scottish Government Salmon Farming Enquiry
JG gave a brief summary as to the background and current status of this Enquiry into salmon farming in Scotland. He agreed to send out links to all of the debates and reports so far to all Board members. DG said that the previous day’s evidence session at the Parliament, at which JG had given evidence on behalf of the Lochaber DSFB along with FMS and S&TA, was well worth watching. JG said that he felt that although the Enquiry was not yet complete there was a feeling that some of our main issues are being addressed and that there is likely to be some significant changes to Scottish aquaculture as a result. The report from the Environment Committee to the REC committee looking at the environmental impacts of the industry had been particular hard hitting.
A lengthy discussion then took place about the possible future direction of the industry including expansion targets, newer ‘high energy’ sites in the Inner Isles and land-based units. MM asked whether the MSP’s actually understood the commercial reality of enclosed recirculation units and referred specifically to one of the new very large land-based farms in the States being set up. JG replied saying that one of the recommendations of the ECCLR committee report was that a cost/benefit analysis be undertaken by the Scottish Government and it is hoped that this will be one of the outcomes of the Enquiry.

10. Fishery Trust Update
DB explained some of the rationale behind the concept of ‘adaptive management’ of fish farms – a term that is becoming quite widely adopted as a better was to manage farms. The overall idea is that ongoing monitoring feeds back to how you manage a particular farm and hopefully reduce the impacts on a site by site basis based on real-time local (rather than generic) data.
DB then said that ongoing post-smolt sea trout lice monitoring found the worst ever burdens of lice on fish that they had ever recorded at their sampling site in Loch Linnhe in 2017. Based on work done in Norway, the results might have suggested that 72% of these sea trout would have died from their lice loadings.

DB then explained about some new work in Loch Linnhe that they will be doing with MSS to look at lice on salmon smolts. Sampling will include trials of methods such as bag or fyke sets set out from the shore to catch the migrating salmon smolts and count their lice burdens. So far all lice monitoring has been done on sea trout smolts as the salmon smolts are so difficult to catch due to their short time travelling through the sea loch on their way to the open ocean. The idea is to come up with a ‘gold standard’ of lice monitoring in Loch Linnhe with a view to it being rolled out elsewhere.
DB said that the Trust were working with MHS on a genetic introgression project as part of the company’s requirements under the ASC Standards. JG asked whether this might feed into the desire by MHS to water down the ASC standards and allow the ban of freshwater smolt farming to be removed from the standards. DB confirmed that there is to be a second consultation on this and the matter will not be decided until August. JG pointed out that it may be around this time that the salmon farm Enquiry may report their findings and there may well be indications for the future of freshwater fish farming at that stage from this process as well.

A lengthy discussion then took place about lice levels and monitoring, and DB pointed out that we are now beginning to realise that levels are very site specific – ie. 1 louse per fish may be fine in one location but cause very significant problems in another. Marine Scotland are currently in the middle of a 10-year project in Loch Linnhe using sentinel cages of salmon smolts, tracking smolt movement and lice dispersal monitoring. Overall, DB confirmed that she and JG had met with the two senior personnel within Marine Scotland, Alastair Mitchell and Mike Palmer, earlier that week had both been given the strong impression that Marine Scotland were about to move into the lice impact space in a much more robust fashion. If this comes about this would be very welcome. DB noted that there had also been a change of personnel within the MS science department in who is responsible for fish farming, which may also have a bearing on future direction.

11. AOCB
JS said that he had very little access to fish farming developments due to its lack of coverage in the English media where he lives. He also said that he had challenged one supermarket to justify their use of the word ‘organic’ when describing some of their salmon products.
AS said that the longest stretch of the River Coe remained unfished for many years and the possibility that the rights might revert to the Crown Estate.

JG described the ongoing negotiation between the SSPO and FMS over a new fund for west coast salmon fisheries research and improvements paid for by a levy by the SSPO on their members. The fund is agreed at £500,000pa over 5 years but the governance of the fund is still to be decided. It is likely that this will be reconciled in the next few weeks and the fund should be open for applications. JG said that projects such as fish counters, habitat improvement and temporary stock rehabilitation work might be funded under the new scheme. DB confirmed that the Fishery Trust would only get involved in projects that directly assess the impacts of fish farming and this was accepted by all. JG said that he would inform members when the fund becomes available and that projects could either be discussed with him or DB depending on their nature. DG wondered what could be done with rivers like the Coe and the Leven when stocks are so low as they are. JG said that it might be appropriate to look at starting a hatchery project rearing captive indigenous broodstocks for these rivers and is a matter for the local interests to decide whether they would be comfortable accepting fish farming funds for such management activity. GH mentioned the poor state of the Morar fish counter and said that a new Vaki counter could be one possible local project. JG agreed that a reliable and accessible fish counter on the Morar could be a great benefit to the whole of Lochaber as it is the only site in the region that counts all fish at the bottom of a major catchment. DB agreed that it was a very good potential project.
12. Date of Next Meeting.
The Annual General Meeting will be held at 10.30am on Wednesday 5th September 2018 at the Alexandra Hotel.
